Meddelelser om Grønland

The benthos zonation of the Disko Fjord, West Greenland

Michael K. Schmid and Dieter Piepenburg



Meddelelser om Grønland

The series *Meddelelser om Grønland* was started in 1879 and has since then published results from all fields of research in Greenland. In 1979 it was split into three separate series:

Bioscience Geoscience Man & Society

The series should be registered as Meddelelser om Grønland, Bioscience (Geoscience, Man & Society) followed by the number of the paper. Example: Meddr Grønland, Biosci. 1, 1979.

The new series are issued by Kommissionen for videnskabelige Undersøgelser i Grønland (The Commission for Scientific Research in Greenland).

Correspondence

All correspondence and manuscripts should be sent to:

Danish Polar Center The Commission for Scientific Research in Greenland Strandgade 100H DK-1401 Copenhagen K.

Questions concerning subscription to all three series should be directed to the agent.

Agent

Geografforlaget, Fruerhøjvej 43, DK-5464 Brenderup. Tlf. +45 64441683.

Meddelelser om Grønland, Bioscience

Meddelelser om Grønland, Bioscience invites papers that contribute significantly to studies of flora and fauna in Greenland and of ecological problems pertaining to all Greenland environments. Papers primarily concerned with other areas in the Arctic or Atlantic region may be accepted, if the work actually covers Greenland or is of direct importance to the continued research in Greenland. Papers dealing with environmental problems and other borderline studies may be referred to any of the series *Bioscience, Geoscience,* or *Man & Society* according to emphasis and editorial policy.

Scientific editor - Botany

Gert Steen Mogensen, Botanical Museum, Gothersgade 130, DK-1123 Copenhagen K. Telephone +4533111744.

Scientific editor – Zoology

G. Høpner Petersen, Zoological Museum, Universitetsparken 15, DK-2100 Copenhagen Ø. Telephone +4531354111.

This volume edited by G. Høpner Petersen.

Instructions to authors See page 3 of cover.

© 1993 Kommissionen for videnskabelige Undersøgelser i Grønland. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced in any form without the written permission of the copyright owner.

ISBN 87-601-3636-7 ISSN 0106-1054

.

The benthos zonation of the Disko Fjord, West Greenland

Michael K. Schmid and Dieter Piepenburg

MEDDELELSER OM GRØNLAND, BIOSCIENCE 37 · 1993

Contents

Introduction	3
Materials and methods	4
Study area	4
Field sampling	4
Data analyses	5
Results	9
Species list	9
Zonation	9
Abundance, biomass and diversity	10
Species composition	11
Zoogeography	12
Trophic structure	13
Early life ecology	13
Discussion	15
Zoogeography	15
Zonation	17
Trophic structure	18
Farly life ecology	18
A aknowledgements	10
Deferences	10
NCICICILLES	17

Accepted: December 1992 ISBN 87-601-3636-7 ISSN 0106-1054

The benthos zonation of the Disko Fjord, West Greenland

MICHAEL K. SCHMID and DIETER PIEPENBURG

Schmid, M. K. & Piepenburg, D. 1993. The benthos zonation of the Disko Fjord, West Greenland. – Meddr Grønland, Biosci. 37, 21 pp. Copenhagen 1993-6-3.

Whereas faunistic knowledge of the Greenland benthos is quite complete on the larger scale, more detailed community studies of the bottom fauna in the numerous Greenlandic fjords are relatively scarce. The benthos of the Disko Fjord on the west coast of Disko Island (West Greenland) was sampled using a van-Veen grab. Benthos communities were distinguished by cluster analysis and multidimensional scaling. The zonation pattern mainly reflects a bathymetrical gradient, but the spatial distribution of the fauna is also influenced by the strong aestival river runoff at the origin of the fjord. The resemblances between zones in terms of diversity, abundance, biomass, and faunistic composition were related to possible causes in terms of hydrography, sediment heterogeneity, and temporal patterns of ice cover and primary production. Aspects of zoogeography, trophic structure, and reproduction ecology were also considered in the discussion of community distribution and composition.

Key words: benthos, Disko Fjord, community, zonation.

Michael K. Schmid and Dieter Piepenburg, Institut für Polarökologie, University of Kiel, Wischhofstr. 1–3, Building 12, D-2300 Kiel 14, Germany.

Introduction

Our large scale faunistic knowledge of the coastal waters of West Greenland is almost completely due to the work of several Danish researchers. *Fauna Groenlandica* (Fabricius 1780) already contains the first benthos inventory, which was followed by several taxonomic and zoogeographic studies (e.g. Ditlevsen 1914, Wesenberg-Lund 1950).

Community studies based on quantitative sampling were introduced by Thorson (1933, 1934), Spärck (1933) and Bertelsen (1937) during studies in East Greenlandic fjords. Vibe (1939) described the composition of shallow water assemblages of the Thule district (Northwest Greenland). Ellis (1960) investigated bottom communities at selected sites in West Greenland, Baffin Island and Foxe Basin.

Fjords are typical morphological features of the Greenland coasts. According to the definition given by Gade (1986) they are extremely deep estuaries whose brackish water emissions originating from meltwater and fluvial input may influence the hydrography and current regime of the adjacent coastal waters. Some of the world's largest fjord complexes are found in Greenland, e.g Kejser Franz Josephs Fjord and Scoresby Sund in East Greenland. There are also large fjord areas in West Greenland, especially in the southern

Meddelelser om Grønland, Bioscience 37 · 1993

part, e.g. Nordre Strømfjord and Bredefjord. The various fjords are distinguished by morphological and hydrographical characteristics which have been shown to have a significant impact on the distribution and composition of the benthos (Wesenberg-Lund 1950).

The Disko Fjord studied in this paper is situated in a region influenced by relatively warm Atlantic water. In terms of zoogeography, this area is characterized as "sub-arctic" (Dunbar 1968). Ecological investigations have not been conducted in the fjord until the recent past. Andersen (1981a, 1981b) described the hydrographic conditions and the composition of the phytoplankton. Curtis (1977) and Petersen (1978) took some benthos samples in the fjord for their studies of biology and life cycles of polychaetes and bivalves respectively. But hitherto there has been no analysis of the benthos communities of the Disko Fjord based on a comprehensive faunistic inventory as conducted in other Greenlandic fjords (Thorson 1933, 1934; Spärck 1933, Ellis 1960). In order to achieve this, benthos sampling with a van Veen grab was included in the scientific programme of an expedition sent by the Institut für Polarökologie to Disko Island in August 1987 (Petersen 1988). In detail, the various questions to be answered by this benthos study were:

 Which species occur in the Disko Fjord? The faunistic inventory enables a zoogeographic characterization of the fjord benthos and forms the basis of the following community analysis.

- What structure can be identified in the spatial distribution pattern of the bottom fauna? By means of multivariate statistics station groups were distinguished, allowing us to describe the spatial distribution structure of the fauna.
- What are the characteristic features of the different benthos communities? The communities are described in terms of abundances, biomasses, diversities, character species and proportions of feeding and reproduction types.
- Which factors cause the zonation of the fjord fauna? The spatial distribution patterns as well as the faunistic and ecological structure of the fjord fauna are discussed with regard to sediments, temperature, salinity and food supply.

For the description of the benthos zonation the term "community" is used as discribed by Mills (1969):

"Community means a group of organisms occurring in a particular environment, presumably interacting with each other and with the environment, and separable by means of ecological survey from other groups."

This pragmatic approach is based on methodology and avoids an ecological interpretation of the community concept which has been controversal (see Petersen 1989) at least since the formulation of the "parallel community" hypothesis by Thorson (1957). The differences between the various theories are mainly a matter of the degree of integration of communities and thus of whether the spatial distribution of species is mainly influenced by biological interactions or by the gradients of abiotic factors (Gray 1984). The present study follows the descriptive approach of Mills (1969) and does not contribute to the ongoing discussion of the community concept. This would require further study of autecological aspects.

Materials and methods

Study area

The Disko Fjord on the west coast of Disko Island (West Greenland), is situated approximately 200 km north of the Arctic Circle, at 69°N and 54°W (Fig. 1). Its length along its main branch is approximately 30 km, its maximum width is 8 km. The fjord is embedded in mountains with heights ranging from 400 m to more than 1000 m. On the southern coast at the fjord mouth, near Nipisat, there is a small wadden region with an area of approximately 10,000 m² (Becker *et al.* 1988).

The Disko Fjord is the largest "non-glacial fjord" of

Little is known about the bathymetry of the Disko Fjord (Petersen 1964, Andersen 1981a). The greatest depths (approximately 200 m) are at the fjord mouth (Fig. 2). The Fjord lacks the mouth sill typical of many Greenlandic fjords. The sounding information available indicates the existence of an internal sill approximately 20 km west of Qivittut (Petersen 1964).

The large-scale hydrography of the waters around Disko Island is shaped by the mixing of the cold Baffin Current coming from the north and the relatively warm West Greenland Current coming from the south (Andersen 1981a). The sea ice cover lasts for eight months from October to May. Large icebergs originating from the huge glaciers of the mainland of Greenland occur throughout the year.

The hydrography of the Disko Fjord is shaped by (1) the superficial inflow of fluvial freshwater, especially during summer in the southeastern fjord branch, and (2) the inflow of relatively warm and salty deep water from the adjacent open sea (Andersen 1981a). In summer the temperatures of a shallow surface layer rise to 14°C. At a depth of approximately 5 m there is a sharp thermocline below which the temperature drops quickly to 5°C. At depths between 50 and 75 m there is a temperature minimum of approximately 1°C. Because of the aestival freshwater inflow the surface salinities are only 15 to 20 ppt. Below the halocline at a depth of approximately 33 ppt.

Depending on the wind direction there is an outflow of turbid fjord surface water or an inflow of cold sea surface water carrying icebergs (Andersen 1981a). There are also occasional upwelling events (Andersen 1981a).

Tides follow a semi-diurnal rhythm. The maximum tidal surface variation at Nipisat is 2.5 m (Becker *et al.* 1988).

The aestival freshwater inflow carries large amounts of fine terrigenous particles which cause high turbididy in surface waters and finally sediment at sheltered fjord locations (Andersen 1981a).

Field sampling

In August 1987 bottom samples were taken from aboard the research vessel "Porsild" at 13 stations in the Disko Fjord by means of a van Veen grab with an aperture of 0.1 m^2 (Fig. 2). In order to get a representative picture of the bottom fauna the stations were arranged in four transects covering a depth range of 4 to 190 m (Table 1).

Fig. 1. Location of the study area (modified after Andersen 1981 and Thomsen 1982).



The first transect ("Saattut") lies at the fjord mouth. The second ("Nipisat Havn"), situated two nautical miles to the east, begins at the wadden area of Nipisat. The third transect ("Disko Fjord") lies approximately in the middle of the fjord, and the fourth ("Qivittut") covers the area of the fjord origin. At each station two or three replicate samples were taken, i.e. a total of 32 grab samples were obtained.

Samples were washed through screens with 1 mm mesh size. The remainder was preserved in a boraxbuffered 4% formalin-seawater solution.

Data analyses

In the lab of the Institut für Polarökologie the formalinpreserved animals were sorted out of the samples, determined to species level and counted. Only molluscs, polychaetes and echinoderms were considered in the following analyses since only abundances of these sessile or little mobile organisms can be estimated quantitatively by the van Veen grab (Eleftheriou & Holme 1984). There were very few specimens of amphipods, decapods or fish in the samples. Such catches are considered too random to be significant.

For species identifications the following literature was used:



Fig. 2. Bathymetry of the Disko Fjord (Disko Island, West Greenland; after Petersen 1964, Andersen 1981 and O. Humlum (pers. comm.)), and location of the benthos stations sampled in August 1987.

- Molluscs: Bernard (1979), Gaevskaja (1948), Lemche (1941), Lubinsky (1980), Macpherson (1971), Schiøtte (1989), Thorson (1944) and Ziegelmeier (1957, 1966).
- Polychaetes: Blake (1971), Fauchald (1977), Fauvel (1923, 1927), Hartmann-Schröder (1971), Holthe (1986), Pettibone (1954, 1956, 1963), Rainer (1984), Ramberg & Schramm (1983), Reish (1965) and Wesenberg-Lund (1953).
- Echinoderms: Mortensen (1927) and D'Yakonov (1954).

For the most abundant species ash-free dry weight (AFDW) was determined as biomass parameter by multiplying the species-specific mean weights of individuals by abundance values. In order to estimate the mean weights of each species considered a certain number of undamaged specimens – if necessary of different sizes – were dried at 110°C for 24 hours, weighed, then burned at 520°C for 24 hours and finally weighed again. Sample biomass was estimated by summing up the biomass values of these species, which represented as much as 83% to 100% of the total abundance per sample. The abundance and biomass values were then calculated for 1 m^2 .

The species-station table for abundances forms the basis for the statistical analysis of the spatial distribution patterns of the fjord benthos, following the multi-step approach of Field *et al.* (1982). As data transformation method the "root-root" transform was used. This transformation of the raw data has the effect of reducing the influence of highly abundant species to following calculations.

$$Y_{ij} = \sqrt[4]{X_{ij}} = X_{ij}^{1/4}$$

where X_{ij} = raw abundance of the ith species in the jth sample and Y_{ij} = corresponding transformed abundance.

As the parameter of faunistic resemblance we used the Bray-Curtis-Index (Bray & Curtis 1957). The index was calculated for all possible sample pairs (j, k).

Table 1. Station list of van Veen grab samples taken in the Disko Fjord in August 1987.

Station	Sample	Date	Depth (m)	Sediment
Transect '	"Ninisat Hay	/n"		
1	1a	10.8.87	6	sand, mud
•	1b	1010101	8	sand, mud
	1c		8	sand, mud
2	2a	10.8.87	114	mud
-	2b		104	mud
	2c		110	mud
3	3a	10.8.87	180	mud
	3b		190	mud
Transect '	"Disko Fjore	d"		
4	4a	10.8.87	6	sand, mud
	4b		6	sand, mud
	4c		6	sand, mud
5	5a	10.8.87	60	mud
	5b		60	many stones
	5c		60	shells
6	6a	10.8.87	130	-
	6b		130	many stones
"Naanngi	sat"			
7	7a	10.8.87	24	mud
	7b		32	mud
Transect '	'Saattut"			
8	8a	11.8.87	12	sand
	8b		12	sand
	8c		14	sand, shells
9	9a	11.8.87	55	sand, mud
	9b		56	sand, mud
	9c		58	sand, mud
10	10a	11.8.87	150	mud
	10b		180	mud
	10c		180	mud
Transect '	"Qivittut"			
12	12a	12.8.87	82	mud
	12b		87	mud
13	13a	12.8.87	40	mud
	13b		36	mud
14	14a	12.8.87	7	mud
	14b		11	mud

$$\delta_{jk} = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{s} |Y_{ij} - Y_{ik}|}{\sum_{i=1}^{s} (Y_{ij} + Y_{ik})}$$
 s: species
i: index of species
j, k: compared samples
Y: abundance values

The Bray-Curtis Index is not affected by joint absences and is therefore sufficiently robust for marine data. For classification of the stations (cluster analysis) there are several sorting strategies (Clifford & Stephensen 1975). The method used was the UPGMA (unweighted pair group method using arithmetic averages), which defines similarity between any two clusters as the arithmetic average of the similarities between the objects in the one cluster and the objects in the other (Romesburg 1984).

In ordination the resemblances between objects are

Meddelelser om Grønland, Bioscience 37 · 1993

expressed in a simplified spatial model of few dimensions, e.g. by ordering the objects in a two-dimensional plot according to their resemblances.

Classification and ordination procedures (hierarchical cluster analysis (UPGMA) and multidimensional scaling (MDS) resp.) were employed to distinguish groups of stations with similar faunal composition. As pictorial representation of the similarity pattern, cluster analysis yields a dendrogram, MDS a scatterplot in two dimensions. For both statistical methods there are measures for the "goodness-of-fit": the "Cophenetic Index" (Clifford & Stephenson 1975) for cluster dendrogram and the "stress" of the configuration of the MDS plot (Kruskal 1977). The pattern recognition itself is a subjective process, i.e. this approach involves no statistical tests to verify the group delimitations made. The stations grouped together are characterized by similar faunas and can thus be regarded as locations with the same or at least similar habitats. The geographical distribution of the station groups exhibits a benthic zonation pattern.

The delimitation of faunistic zones was followed by determination and comparison of several indices of community structure to examine the between-habitat differences of the benthic fauna. Species number, diversity H' after Shannon & Weaver (1963), and evenness E after Heip (1974) were calculated to express the different aspects of species diversity. The H-test after Kruskal & Wallis (1952) was used for the statistical assessment of between-zone differences, the U-test after Mann-Whitney (1947) for the subsequent pairwise comparisons of zone characteristics. Non-parametric tests were used instead of ANOVA because our data do not *a-priori* fulfil the preconditons for applying parametric statistics.

As measures of the importance of any species within communities, frequency, dominance and the Biological Index BI after McCloskey (1970) were calculated. The BI combines information on the frequency and abundance of a species. Two indices of community fidelity were computed for each species: DAI (degree of association regarding individuals, i.e. the number of individuals of the species concerned within the association as a percentage of the number of individuals of that species found in the whole study area), and DAS (degree of association regarding stations, i.e. the number of stations with the association at which the species concerned occurred as the percentage of the total number of stations at which that species occurred) (Salzwedel et al. 1985). Criteria for the identification of characterizing species were:

- frequency within the association of at least 75%.

- dominance within the association of at least 5%.

- DAI or DAS at least 66%.

In order to characterize the bottom fauna under certain aspects, species were classified according to their zoogeoTable 2. List of benthic species in van Veen grab samples taken in the Disko Fjord (Disko Island, West Greenland) in August 1987. Species names given as in literature cited on page 6. Also given is information about the distribution and larval development of the species (a = arctic, ab = atlantoboreal, aba = atlantoboreal-arctic, c = cosmopolitan, - = no information available).

	Distribution	Larval development
MOLLUSCA		
Gastropoda		
Acmea testudinalis (O. F. MÜLLER, 1776)	aba	-
Margarites helicinus (PHIPPS, 1774)	ab	-
Natica clausa BRODERIP & SOWERBY, 1829	ab	-
Oenopota turricula MONTAGU	ab	-
Oenopota spec.	ab	-
Retusa obtusa (MUNIAGU, 1803)	ab	
Retusa spec.	ab	
Nucula ballatii (ADAMS 1056)	ab	logithotrophic
Nuculana minuta (FABRICIUS 1776)	ab	lecithotrophic
Nuculana pernula (MÜLLER 1779)	aba	lecithotrophic
Yoldia spec.	a	lecithotrophic
Crenella decussata (MONTAGU, 1808)	ab	lecithotrophic
Musculus niger (GRAY, 1824)	ab	-
Astarte elliptica (BROWN, 1827)	ab	lecithotrophic
Astarte montagui (DILLWYN, 1817)	aba	lecithotrophic
Thyasira gouldii (PHILIPPI, 1845)	а	lecithotrophic
Serripes groenlandicus (BRUGUIERE, 1789)	а	planktotrophic
Clinocardium ciliatum (FABRICIUS, 1780)	а	lecithotrophic
Clinocardium elegantulum MØLLER (BECK)	a	brood care
Macoma calcarea (GMELIN, 1/91)	ab	planktotrophic
Mua truvasta LINNE 1759	C	planktotrophic
Mya ngeudoaranaria SCHI ESCH 1031	ab	
Thracia myonsis MOLLER (BECK MS) 1842	20	lecithotrophic
Thrache myopsis moleler (beek ms), 1042	a	termotropine
POLYCHAETA		
Errantia		
Harmothoë impar (JOHNSTON, 1839)	aba	planktotrophic
Harmothoë longisetis (GRUBE, 1863)	ab	planktotrophic
Harmothoë nodosa (M. SARS, 1860)	ab	planktotrophic
Antinoella sarsi (KINGBERG, 1865)	a	planktotrophic
Gallyana cirrosa PALLAS, 1700	aba	planktotrophic
Etaoua flava (FABRICIUS, 1780)	aba	neerthotrophic
Eteone Jonga (FABRICIUS, 1780)	aba	planktotrophic
Anaitides groenlandica (ØRSTEDT 1873)	aba	planktotrophic
Anaitides maculata (L.)	ab	planktotrophic
Anaitides mucosa (ØRSTEDT, 1843)	ab	planktotrophic
Nereimyra punctata MÜLLER, 1776	aba	planktotrophic
Typosyllis armillaris (O. F. MÜLLER, 1776)	а	planktotrophic
Nereis zonata MALMGREN, 1867	aba	planktotrophic
Nephtys paradoxa MALM, 1864	aba	planktotrophic
Nephtys caeca (FABRICIUS, 1780)	aba	planktotrophic
Nephtys longosetosa (ØRSTEDT, 1843)	С	planktotrophic
Lumbrinereis fragilis (MULLER, 1776)	aba	direct
Sedenla samiger (O E MÜLLEP 1776)	2	logithotrophic
Aricidea suecica (ELIASON 1920)	ab	direct
Spia filicarnis (O F MÜLLER 1766)	aba	lecithotrophic
Polydora caullervi MESNIL, 1897	aba	planktotrophic
Polydora caeca (ØRSTEDT, 1843)	c	-
Polydora flava CLAPARÈDE, 1870	c	_
Pygospio elegans CLAPARÈDE, 1863	aba	brood care
Prionospio malmgreni CLAPARÈDE, 1868	с	planktotrophic
Tharyx spec.	ab	-
Cirratulus cirratus MULLER, 1776	aba	direct
Chaetozone setosa (MALMGREN, 1867)	aba	direct
Cossura longocirrata WEBSTER & BENEDICT, 1887	aba	-
Scalibregma inflatum RATHKE, 1834	aba	lecithotrophic
Ophelina acuminata (NATHNE, 1843)	aDa	lecitnotrophic
Opneuna acuminaia OKSTEDT, 1845	aDa	-

Continued

	Distribution	Larval development
Capitella capitata (FABRICIUS, 1780)	aba	brood care
Heteromastus filiformis (CLAPARÈDE, 1864)	aba	lecithotrophic
Maldane sarsi MALMGREN, 1865	aba	-
Euclymene praetermissa (MALMGREN, 1865)	ab	-
Owenia fusiformis DELLE CHIAJE, 1841	aba	asexual
Galathowenia oculata (ZACHS, 1922)	aba	planktotrophic
Pectinaria granulata (L.)	aba	planktotrophic
Pectinaria hyperborea (MALMGREN, 1866)	aba	planktotrophic
Melinna cristata (M. SARS, 1851)	aba	lecithotrophic
Lysippe labiata MALMGREN, 1866	aba	brood care
Ampharete acutifrons (GRUBE, 1860)	aba	lecithotrophic
Lanassa venusta (MALM, 1874)	aba	lecithotrophic
Amphitrite cirrata MÜLLER, 1771	aba	lecithotrophic
Terebellides stroemi M. SARS, 1835	aba	lecithotrophic
Euchone analis (KRØYER, 1856)	aba	brood care
ECHINODERMATA		
Asteroidea		
Ctenodiscus crispatus (RETZIUS, 1805)		-
Ophiuroidea		
Ophiura robusta (AYRES, 1851)		-
Stegophiura stuwitzi (LÜTKEN, 1857)	-	-

graphic distribution patterns, their feeding ecology, and their ontogenetic development. For each associaton species and abundance proportions of these species classes were computed.

The classification of species in terms of their zoogeographical distribution was done after Holthe (1978) and Bilyard & Carey (1980). An important prerequisite for this categorization is the definition of Arctic boundaries. The following regions at the periphery of the Arctic Ocean proper were considered as Arctic: the circumpolar shelf seas north of Alaska and Sibiria, the Canadian Archipelago, the waters off North and East Greenland and off North and East Svalbard, the northern Barents Sea. Four zoogeographic species groups were distinguished:

- (1) Arctic: occurring only in Arctic regions.
- (2) Atlantoboreal-arctic: occurring both in Arctic and boreal regions of the Atlantic, but not in the Pacific.
- (3) Amphiboreal-arctic: occurring in Arctic regions, but also in boreal regions of both the Atlantic and the Pacific.
- (4) Cosmopolitan: occurring in all oceans.

With regard to their feeding ecology, species were roughly classified into (1) suspension feeders, (2) deposit feeders, and (3) predators.

For the classification of ontogenetic development strategies the terminology of Jablonski & Lutz (1983) has been employed. Two types were distinguished: (1) planktotrophic, i.e. species with free-swimming, feeding larvae, and (2) non-planktotrophic, i.e. species with free-swimming, but non-feeding (lecithotrophic) larvae or with direct development (offspring emerge as benthic juveniles).

Meddelelser om Grønland, Bioscience 37 · 1993

Results

Species list

A total of 75 benthic species were found in the van Veen grab samples from Disko Fjord – 48 polychaete species, 24 mollusc species, and 3 echinoderm species (Table 2).

For further quantitative studies only the species of Mollusca and Polychaeta were considered. A total of 17,000 individuals of these species were sorted from 32 grab samples.

Zonation

The examination of multispecies distribution pattern by cluster analysis (Fig. 3) and multidimensional scaling (Fig. 4) showed four distinct station groups:

All six samples from the three stations of the transect Qivittut (Stns. 12, 13 and 14) formed a well defined group (QIVITTUT), independently of the depth range (7-87 m). The composition of the other station groups reflected a depth zonation of the fjord benthos: the five samples from Stns. 1, 4 and 8 (depth range: 6-14 m) were classified as the group SHALLOW. Five samples from depths of 24 to 58 m (Stns. 7 and 9) formed a transitional group (TRANS), and a station group called DEEP encompassed the 12 samples from Stns. 2, 3, 5, 6 and 10 (depths: 60-190 m).

The abscissa of the two-dimensional MDS-plot reflects very clearly a depth gradient whereas the ordinate reflects less distinctly a topographical gradient from the fjord origin to the mouth.



Fig. 3. Dendrogram from the cluster analysis of the van Veen grab samples taken in the Disko Fjord in August 1987 (root-root transformation of species abundances values, Bray-Curtis index as resemblance measure, UPGMA linkage strategy: Cophenetic index: 0.77).

Fig. 5 provides a map exhibiting the zonation pattern of the benthos in the Disko Fjord.

Abundance, biomass and diversity

Benthic abundances differed significantly between zones (Table 3, H-Test: p = 0.002). They were significantly higher at stations in the zones SHALLOW and TRANS than compared to those in DEEP and QIVIT-TUT (Table 3, U-test, p < 0.05). Median values were

3080 ind m^{-2} and 7390 ind m^{-2} for SHALLOW and TRANS respectively, and 995 ind m^{-2} and 1220 ind m^{-2} for DEEP and QIVITTUT respectively (Table 3). Highest abundances were found in SHALLOW (21,820 ind m^{-2}) and lowest in DEEP (310 ind m^{-2}).

Benthic biomass differed significantly between zones (Table 3, H-Test: p = 0.001). It did not vary significantly between stations in zones SHALLOW, TRANS, and QIVITTUT, but was significantly less in DEEP (Table 3, U-test, p < 0.05). Median values were 35.12 gAFDW m⁻², 31.58 gAFDW m⁻², and 18.14 gAFDW m⁻² for SHALLOW, TRANS and QIVITTUT respectively,

Fig. 4. Plot of the multidimensional scaling (two dimensions) of the van Veen grab samples taken in the Disko Fjord in August 1987 (root-root transformation of species abundances values, Bray-Curtis index as resemblance measure, stress of MDS solution: 0.15).



and 2.76 gAFDW m^{-2} for DEEP (Table 3). Highest biomass was found in zone SHALLOW (89.34 gAFDW m^{-2}) and lowest in zone DEEP (0.37 gAFDW m^{-2}).

The species numbers differed significantly between zones (Table 3, H-Test: p = 0.0002). The numbers per sample did not vary significantly between SHALLOW and DEEP (Table 3: medians 18 and 17 respectively), but were significantly highest in TRANS with a median of 28, and lowest in QIVITTUT with a median of 9 (Table 3, U-test, p < 0.05). In species diversity H' there was no significant difference between SHALLOW, TRANS and DEEP (Table 3: medians 1.83, 2.15 and 2.07 respectively), but the diversities in QIVITTUT (median 1.11) were significantly lower (Table 3, U-test, p < 0.05). Regarding the sample evenness QIVITTUT showed no significant difference from the other zones (Table 3: U-test, p < 0.05) given its the wide range of values (0.15 to 0.60). The evenness values in SHAL-LOW and TRANS were similar (medians 0.32 and 0.29 respectively), but in both zones the values were significantly lower than in DEEP (Table 3: median 0.46; Utest, p < 0.05).

Summarizing the results of the inter-zone comparisons (Table 3), the samples from SHALLOW were characterized by relatively high abundances and biomasses, high diversities, intermediate species numbers, and low evenness. Abundances and biomasses were also high in zone TRANS, and diversity and evenness values were also high and low respectively, but the species numbers in the samples were even significantly higher. The properties of the fauna of zone DEEP were low abundance and low biomass, but intermediate species

Meddelelser om Grønland, Bioscience 37 · 1993

numbers, and high diversity and evenness values. Abundances in zone QIVITTUT were low like those in DEEP, but biomasses were significantly higher. Species numbers and diversities were both found to be lower than in all other zones, but evenness values were not.

Species composition

For each station group the most important species, i.e. those species having at least 5% dominance at any one station of the group, are listed in Tables 4–7. Character species were identified according to the criteria defined in "Material and methods".

Species characterizing the benthic fauna of SHAL-LOW were the polychaetes *Euchone analis*, *Owenia fusiformis*, *Polydora caulleryi* and *Pygospio elegans*, and the bivalve *Mya pseudoarenaria*, which also had the highest mean biomass (Table 4: 16.4 gAFTG m⁻²).

The character species of TRANS were two polychaete species, *Spio filicornis* and *Ampharete acutifrons* (Table 5). Both species occurred at all stations of this station group. *Spio filicornis* had the highest mean abundance (2,006 ind m^{-2}) and the highest mean biomass (3.09 gAFDW m^{-2}). Other small polychaetes like *Prionospio malmgreni* and *Pygospio elegans* were also dominant in the samples from TRANS, but their association degree was not very high.

There was only one character species for DEEP, the polychaete Scalibregma inflatum (Table 6). The other



Fig. 5. Faunistic zonation of the benthos of the Disko Fjord.

dominant species in the rather poor samples from this zone (*Chaetozone setosa*, *Prionospio malmgreni*, *Scoloplos armiger*, *Nephtys paradoxa*) showed only low association degrees.

The bivalve *Nucula bellotii* was the character species of QIVITTUT (Table 7). It was the only species which occurred in all samples from this zone, and with a mean abundance of 712 ind m⁻² and a mean biomass of 7.54 gAFDW m⁻² it was by far the predominant species.

Zoogeography

With regard to the geographic distribution of the species four types were distinguished: arctic, atlantoboreal-arctic, amphiboreal-arctic, and cosmopolitan.

Arctic species were the minority in all four zones, both with regard to species proportions and to abundance proportions (Table 8). They only accounted for up to 10% of the species and 2% to 4% of the individuals. In all zones most of the species belonged to the amphiboreal-arctic distribution type. Their species percentages differed only little between station groups (54%, 55%, 60%, and 55% in SHALLOW, TRANS, DEEP, and QIVITTUT respectively). The same was the case with the distinctly smaller species percentages of the other two distribution types. Atlantoboreal-arctic species accounted for 21% to 29% of the species, and cosmopolitan species for 6% to 14%.

The differences between station groups with regard to abundance proportions were much more pronounced because of the occasionally high abundances of certain species. Overall, amphiboreal-arctic species, mainly polychaetes, occurred with the highest abundances. In total, they accounted for about 3/4 of the sampled individuals. In SHALLOW, they accounted for 86% of the individuals, primarily because of the three amphiborealarctic species (*Euchone analis, Pygospio elegans*, and *Polydora caulleryi*). The high abundances of the polychaetes *Pholoe minuta* and *Chaetozone setosa* caused the 25% abundance of amphiboreal-arctic species in QIVITTUT.

The atlantoboreal-arctic bivalve Nucula bellotii was responsible for the distinct predominance (72%) of this distribution type in QIVITTUT. It was mainly the occurrence of the bivalves Macoma calcarea and Mya pseudoarenaria from the same distribution type that gave rise to the 9% atlantoboreal-arctic abundance in SHALLOW. M. calcarea and, once more, N. bellotii accounted for the major abundance share in DEEP.

Species with an extremely wide zoogeographical distribution, mainly cosmopolitans like the polychaete *Prionospio malmgreni*, were also found with consid-

Table 3. Abundances, biomass, species numbers, diversities (after Shannon & Weaver 1963), and evenness values (after Heip 1974) of the van Veen grab samples from the four faunistic zones (SHALLOW, TRANS, DEEP, QIVITTUT) distinguished in the Disko Fjord. For each zone minimum, median, and maximum values are given. Non-parametric H-tests (after Kruskal and Wallis 1952) were used to assess the significance of between-zone differences (p values are given). U-tests (after Mann & Whitney 1947) were used for subsequent pairwise zone comparisons (p < 0.05).

	Shallow $(n = 9)$	Trans $(n = 5)$	$\begin{array}{l} \text{Deep} \\ (n = 12) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{l} \text{Qivittut} \\ (n = 6) \end{array}$	H-test (p-value)	Multiple comparisons (U-tests)
Depth (m)	6	24	60	7		D >T. O >S
2 op ()	8	55	122	38		
	14	58	190	87		
Abundance	1,080	2,850	310	620	0.002	S, T > D, Q
(ind m^{-2})	3,080	7,390	995	1,120		
,	21,820	10,070	3,010	1,530		
Biomass	12.45	8.46	0.37	4.10	0.001	S, T, Q $>$ D
$(gAFDW m^{-2})$	35.12	31.58	2.76	18.14		
,	89.34	86.06	17.42	23.79		
Species number	15	23	7	4	0.0002	T > S, D > Q
per sample	18	28	17	9		
[[27	35	24	10		
Diversity (H')	1.62	1.82	1.61	0.56	0.0145	S, T, D >Q
3 ()	1.83	2.15	2.07	1.11		
	2.36	2.68	2.30	1.86		
Evenness (E)	0.22	0.19	0.39	0.15	0.0159	D > S, T
	0.32	0.29	0.46	0.28		(Q = S, T, D)
	0.56	0.40	0.67	0.60		

erable densities in the Disko Fjord, mainly in the zones DEEP and TRANS (abundance shares of 34% and 22% respectively).

Trophic structure

For the description of the trophic structure of the benthic communities in Disko Fjord three feeding types were distinguished: filter feeders, deposit feeders, and predators.

Overall, deposit feeders were most important in the samples from Disko Fjord (Table 9). In total, they accounted for 47% of the species and about 75% of the individuals. Their species percentages did not differ very much between zones, ranging from 46% in SHAL-LOW to 58% in DEEP. Variation in abundance proportions between station groups was considerably more pronounced. The percentages ranged from 65% in SHALLOW to 86% in TRANS. Among the most abundant deposit feeders were the polychaetes *Spio filicornis* and *Prionospio malmgreni* in TRANS, the polychaetes *Polydora caulleryi* and *Pygospio elegans* in SHALLOW, and the bivalve Nucula bellotii in QIVITTUT.

Filter feeders were evidently of less numerical importance in the benthos of the Disko Fjord. They accounted for 18% of both species and individuals. The relatively highest abundance proportion for filter feeders was found in SHALLOW (28%), mainly because of the occurrence of the polychaete *Euchone analis*. This species and the bivalve *Thyasira gouldii* (as a facultative

Meddelelser om Grønland, Bioscience 37 · 1993

filter feeder) were the most abundant filter feeders in DEEP, the latter also in TRANS. In QIVITTUT only three filter feeding species, the bivalves *Clinocardium ciliatum*, *Mya pseudoarenaria*, and *T. gouldii*, were found.

Predators accounted in total for more than a quarter (28%) of the species, but for only 8% of the individuals. Their relatively highest importance was in QIVITTUT (31% and 16% of the species and the individuals respectively), mainly because of the occurrence of the carnivorous polychaetes *Pholoe minuta* and *Lumbrinereis fragilis*. Other abundant predators were the polychaete *Nephtys paradoxa* in the zones TRANS and DEEP, and the polychaetes *Eteone flava* and *P. minuta* in SHALLOW.

Early life ecology

In the Disko Fjord most of the benthic organisms (45% of the species and 67% of the individuals) exhibit no pelagic planktotrophic phase in their ontogeny (Table 10). The species proportions of this reproduction type did not differ much between station groups, ranging from 50% in both SHALLOW and DEEP to 56% in QIVITTUT. The abundance percentage of species without planktotrophic offspring was also highest in QIVITTUT (83%), mainly because of the predominance of the bivalve *Nucula bellotii*, which propagates with lecithotrophic larvae. The most abundant species with this reproduction ecology were the polychaetes

Table 4. Station group SHALLOW: List of the numerically most important species. All species showing at least a 5% dominance at any one station of the station group are listed (here: 15 of a total of 48 species). For each species values of the Biological Index (BI, after McCloskey 1970), percentage frequency (Freq), percentage dominance (Dom), mean abundance (Abun: ind m^{-2}), mean biomass (Biom: gAFDWm⁻²), and percentage group association degrees (Degree of Association regarding Individuals (DAI) and Degree of Association regarding stations (DAS)) are given. Species are ranked according to BI values. Character species are underlined.

Species	BI	Freq %	Dom %	Abun ind m^{-2}	Biom gAFDW m ⁻²	DAI %	DAS %
Spio filicornis	57	100	4.4	300	0.46	21	47
Macoma calcarea	54	100	3.1	211	12.92	50	33
Euchone analis	54	89	20.0	1367	2.89	95	40
Mya pseudoarenaria	53	100	5.4	372	16.37	86	53
Pholoe minuta	43	89	4.4	302	0.36	74	42
Pectinaria granulata	43	89	3.4	234	2.32	94	80
Owenia fusiformis	36	78	9.3	637	0.61	99	70
Scoloplos armiger	34	89	2.2	153	0.13	43	38
Chaetozone setosa	34	100	7.1	487	0.20	44	29
Thyasira gouldii	33	89	2.1	146	2.20	49	40
Pygospio elegans	31	78	15.9	1087	0.12	74	54
Polydora caulleryi	29	89	19.6	341	0.70	99	80
Eteone flava	22	56	2.0	137	0.29	85	42
Amphitrite cirrata	12	44	0.5	33	1	46	44
Capitella capitata	11	44	0.6	40	0.02	50	31

Table 5. Station group TRANS: List of the numerically most important species. All species showing at least a 5% dominance at any one station of the station group are listed (here: 7 of a total of 45 species). For each species values of the Biological Index (B1, after McCloskey 1970), percentage frequency (Freq), percentage dominance (Dom), mean abundance (Abun: ind m^{-2}), mean biomass (Biom: gAFDW m^{-2}), and percentage group association degrees (Degree of Association regarding Individuals (DAI) and Degree of Association regarding stations (DAS)) are given. Species are ranked according to BI values. Character species are underlined.

Species	BI	Freq %	Dom %	Abun ind m ⁻²	Biom gAFDW m ⁻²	DAI %	DAS %
Spio filicornis	90	100	38.9	2006	3.09	77	26
Prionospio malmgreni	88	100	24.2	1246	0.75	63	21
Pygospio elegans	72	100	13.4	690	0.07	26	39
Nephtys paradoxa	58	100	4.4	226	0.09	48	23
Chaetozone setosa	50	100	3.1	162	0.06	8	16
Ampharete acutifrons	46	100	12.2	630	0.19	94	50
Thyasira gouldii	24	80	3.8	194	2.92	37	20

Table 6. Station group DEEP: List of the numerically most important species. All species showing at least a 5% dominance at any one station of the station group are listed (here: 14 of a total of 47 species). For each species values of the Biological Index (BI, after McCloskey 1970), percentage frequency (Freq), percentage dominance (Dom), mean abundance (Abun: ind m^{-2}), mean biomass (Abun: gAFDWm⁻²), and percentage group association degrees (Degree of Association regarding Individuals (DAI) and Degree of Association regarding stations (DAS)) are given. Species are ranked according to BI values. Character species are underlined.

Species	BI	Freq %	Dom %	Abun ind m^{-2}	Biom gAFDW m ⁻²	DAI %	DAS %
Chaetozone setosa	95	100	29.1	365	0.149	44	39
Prionospio malmgreni	89	100	23.3	292	0.175	35	50
Nephtys paradoxa	61	92	6.3	78	0.031	40	50
Scalibregma inflatum	60	92	5.5	69	0.088	82	69
Scoloplos armiger	54	75	9.9	124	0.111	46	43
Macoma calcarea	31	67	3.2	40	2.448	13	30
Nucula bellotii	22	50	1.9	24	0.256	6	35
Lysippe labiata	21	58	3.2	40	0.107	65	47
Euchone analis	20	67	1.4	18	0.037	2	40
Eteone flava	17	50	1.3	17	0.035	14	50
Terebellides stroemi	15	50	0.6	8	0.013	39	50
Lumbrinereis fragilis	13	33	1.6	18	1	40	36
Heteromastus filiformis	13	25	0.5	6	1	15	38
Lanassa venusta	11	33	0.6	8	0.057	100	100

Table 7. Station group QIVITTUT: List of the numerically most important species. All species showing at least a 5% dominance
at any one station of the station group are listed (here: 9 of a total of 16 species). For each species values of the Biological Index
(BI, after McCloskey 1970), percentage frequency (Freq), percentage dominance (Dom), mean abundance (Abun: ind m ⁻²),
mean biomass (Biom: g AFDW m ⁻²), and percentage group association degrees (Degree of Association regarding Individuals
(DAI) and Degree of Association regarding stations (DAS)) are given. Species are ranked according to BI values. Character
species are underlined.

Species	BI	Freq %	Dom %	Abun ind m ⁻²	Biom gAFDW m ⁻²	DAI %	DAS %
Nucula bellotii	85	100	64.8	712	7.54	89	35
Macoma calcarea	68	83	8.0	88	5.41	14	19
Chaetozone setosa	67	83	6.4	70	0.03	4	16
Nephtys paradoxa	53	83	4.1	45	0.02	12	23
Lumbrinereis fragilis	45	67	4.1	45	0.07	51	36
Pholoe minuta	33	33	7.0	77	0.09	13	11
Thyasira gouldii	32	50	1.8	20	0.30	5	15
Terebellides stroemi	28	50	1.4	15	0.49	39	25
Mya pseudoarenaria	20	33	2.4	27	1.17	4	12

Euchone analis and Pygospio elegans in SHALLOW, Spio filicornis in TRANS, and Chaetozone setosa in DEEP.

A total of 39% of the species and 32% of the individuals propagate with pelagic planktotrophous larvae. The variation between station groups was significantly more pronounced in terms of abundance percentages, ranging from 17% in QIVITTUT to 37% in DEEP, than in terms of species percentages, ranging from 40% in DEEP to 44% in QIVITTUT. The most abundant species with this reproduction strategy were the polychaete *Prionospio malmgreni* in DEEP and TRANS, the polychaete *Polydora caulleryi* in SHALLOW, and the bivalve *Macoma calcarea* in QIVITTUT.

For 16% of the species no information on their reproduction biology was available. The abundances of these species were, however, very low, accounting only for a total of 0.7% of all individuals.

Discussion

Zoogeography

The Arctic Ocean as a cold water system is rather young in terms of geological history. Contrary to the Antarctic a specially adapted fauna could not evolve because of the recurrent immigration of species from adjacent areas, the young age as a cold water system, and the variation of abiotic factors (Clarke & Crame 1989). Many authors have characterized the Arctic littoral fauna as "immature" (Zenkevitch 1963, Bernard 1979).

For the purposes of the zoogeographical classification of species it is important to define the boundaries of the Arctic region. There are several definitions (Ekman 1953, Zenkevitch 1963, Dunbar 1968, Holthe 1978, Sakshaug & Holm-Hansen 1984). The Arctic s.s. encompasses the deep Arctic Ocean proper and its peripheral shelf seas north of America and Eurasia. This mediterranean sea is characterized by ice cover, mostly meridional sea currents and strong aestival river runoff.

Zenkevitch (1963) delimits and subdivides the "Arctic" on the basis of the zoogeographical distribution patterns of the benthic fauna.

The species and abundance proportions of the zoogeographical distribution types give hints of the colonization history of the Disko Fjord.

A total of 24 species of Mollusca have been identified, 7 snails and 17 bivalves accounting respectively for 8% of a total of 92 and 25% of a total of 62 species known to occur in West Greenland as a whole. Each of these 24 species has also been sampled in East Greenland (Ockelmann 1958, Thorson 1944). Abundances and biomass of snails were low in our samples. In terms

Table 8. Species percentages (S) and abundance percentages (A) of the species of four zoogeographical distribution types (Arctic, Atlantoboreal-arctic, Amphiboreal-arctic, and Cosmopolitan) in the Disko Fjord (as a whole) and in the four faunistic zones (SHALLOW, TRANS, DEEP, and QIVITTUT) of the Disko Fjord.

Distribution type	Disko Fjord		Shallow		Trans		Deep		Qivittut	
	%S	%A	%S	%A	%S	%A	%S	%A	%S	%A
Arctic	9	3	10	3	9	4	10	2	9	2
Atlantoboreal-arctic	28	12	29	9	21	7	22	7	21	72
Amphiboreal-arctic	53	73	54	86	55	67	60	57	55	25
Cosmopolitan	9	12	6	2	14	22	8	34	14	1

Table 9. Species percentages (S) and abundance percentages (A) of the species of four feeding types (filter feeders, deposit feeders, predators, and unknown) in the Disko Fjord (as a whole) and in the four faunistic zones (SHALLOW, TRANS, DEEP, and QIVITTUT) of the Disko Fjord respectively. - (= percentages < 1%, / (= absent).

Feeding type	Disko Fjord		Shallow		Trans		Deep		Oivittut	
	%S	м́А	%S	%A	%S	%A	%S	`%A	%S	%A
Deposit feeders	47	74	46	65	51	86	58	84	50	79
Filter feeders	18	18	23	28	19	6	16	4	19	4
Predators	28	8	29	7	26	8	26	12	31	16
Unknown	4	-	2	-	4	-	1	1	1	/

of zoogeographical distribution six species are atlantoboreal-arctic, one amphiboreal-arctic. Six of 17 bivalve species (35%) can be called Arctic. For the Canadian Arctic 70% of a total of 64 species are reported as Arctic (Lubinsky 1980). Ten of 17 bivalves (59%) have an atlantoboreal-arctic distribution such as *Nucula bellotii*, the character species of the station group QIVIT-TUT.

The similarity to the bivalve assemblages of the Canadian Arctic (Lubinsky 1980), the western Fram Strait (Piepenburg 1988), and the high-arctic Jørgen Brønlund Fjord in North Greenland (Schiøtte 1989) is low. Only one, four and six species respectively of a total of 64, 21 and 29 species were found in the Disko Fjord. Of those species only *Thyasira gouldii* is an Arctic species; the others all exhibit atlantoboreal-arctic distribution. A bivalve fauna dominated by amphiboreal-arctic species (50%) and atlantoboreal-arctic species (32%) has been reported from the Beaufort Sea north of Alaska (Bernard 1979). Thirteen species of a total of 53 species found in the Beaufort Sea also occur in the Disko Fjord.

A total of 50 polychaete species have been sampled in the Disko Fjord. These species represent a fifth of the 227 species known from West Greenland and a sixth of the 282 species known from Greenland as a whole (Curtis 1979). Curtis (1979) reported 53 benthic polychaete species from the Disko Bay area. 19 species found in the Disko Fjord are not included in his species list.

The polychaete fauna of the Disko Fjord is dominated by amphiboreal-arctic and cosmopolitan species with species and abundance percentages of 62% and 85% respectively. The species proportion of atlantoboreal-arctic species (8 species = 16%) is distinctly less than in case of the bivalves. Only one species, the rare *Typosyllis armillaris*, exhibits an Arctic distribution. There is some evidence that some boreal polychaetes have recently extended their geographic distribution off the coast of West Greenland northwards into the Disko area (Kirkegaard pers. comm).

According to Ditlevsen (1937) up to three quarters of the polychaetes found in West Greenland are boreal immigrants. Arctic or atlantoboreal-arctic species account for only 28% of the fauna (Ekman 1953). Polychaete assemblages predominantly composed of amphiboreal-arctic species (77% of the fauna) have been reported from the Beaufort Sea (Bilyard & Carey 1980).

Low proportions of endemic species and a predominance of species with geographic distributions extending into the Atlantic and/or Pacific Ocean have also been reported for other locations and other taxa, e.g. isopod crustaceans (Menzies *et al.* 1973) and sea stars (Grainger 1966), as well as for mixed collections of benthic invertebrates (Piepenburg 1988). There is evidence, however, that Arctic endemism may vary over different taxa: fish exhibit the highest proportions of Arctic species, polychaetes the lowest (Piepenburg 1988).

The general boreal character of the fauna of arctic and sub-arctic shelves and the absence of a strong endemic component have been cited as evidence that the geographical distributions of benthic invertebrates in the North Atlantic, North Pacific and Arctic Ocean are not in equilibrium (Zenkevitch 1963, Knox & Lowry 1977). Fostered by meridional current regimes the zoogeographic isolation of the Arctic is poor and there is still a considerable exchange of species. This hypothesis is further supported by our results.

Table 10. Species percentages (S) and abundance percentages (A) of the species of three ontogenetic development types (planktotrophic, non-planktotrophic, and unknown) in the Disko Fjord (as a whole) and in the four faunistic zones (SHALLOW, TRANS, DEEP, and QIVITTUT) of the Disko Fjord. - (= percentages < 1%), /(= absent).

Distribution type	Disko Fjord		Shallow		Trans		Deep		Qivittut	
	%S	%A	%S	%A	%S	%A	%S	%A	%S	%A
Planktotrophic	39	32	40	34	43	30	40	37	44	17
Non-planktotrophic	45	67	50	66	51	68	50	62	56	83
Unknown	16	-	10	-	6	2	10	1	/	1

Zonation

The spatial distribution of the four faunistic zones in the Disko Fjord (SHALLOW, TRANS, DEEP, and QI-VITTUT) reflects gradients of depth and terrestrial influence. The zones are inhabited by characteristic species assemblages which may be interpreted as benthos communities with typical composition. Since the work of Petersen (1913) many quantitative benthic collections from a variety of locations were analysed on the basis of the community concept (e.g. Spärck 1933, Thorson 1934, Zenkevitch 1963). on the basis of his investigations in arctic and boreal regions, Thorson (1951, 1957) developed a global system of "parallel animal communities" which are dominated by certain abundant characterizing species.

Only the species assemblage of the zone SHALLOW in the Disko Fjord fits the Thorson classification (1957). It can be called a modified *Macoma calcarea* community although *M. calcarea* is strictly speaking not a character species but is the most abundant bivalve of this zone. Two other dominant and characterizing species of SHALLOW, the bivalve *Mya pseudoarenaria* and the polychaete *Owenia fusiformis*, belong to the set of characterizing species of the *M. calcarea* community according to the Thorson classification (1957). Communities with a similar composition have been reported from fjords in East Greenland (Spärck 1933, Thorson 1933) and North America (Ellis 1960).

The faunistic composition of the other zones in the Disko Fjord is distinct from that of the communities defined by Thorson (1957). This result supports the findings of other recent community studies in northern regions (Carey & Ruff 1977, Piepenburg 1988). The inadequacy of the system of "parallel communities" is even more evident for boreal and especially for tropical waters (Petersen 1989). The community concept of Thorson (1957) has therefore been abandoned by most authors, and the concept in general is at present interpreted in various ways, especially as regards the degree of community integration and the role of biological self-regulation compared to abiotic factors (Gray 1984).

A variety of factors may cause the zonation of the benthos of Disko Fjord. Considering the narrow depth range of the fjord (0 to 200 m) the obvious depth zonation is certainly not due to depth *per se* (i.e. pressure effects) but to factors which are correlated with depth. Stoker (1981) listed four factors which are thought to have a strong influence on the distribution and structure of benthic communities: rate of primary production, inflow of terrestrial organic matter, bottom current patterns and predation pressure. Benthic biomass in the Bering Sea has been found to be mainly dependent on the quality and quantity of pelagic organic matter (Grebmeier *et al.* 1989). Temperature and sediment type are further prominent factors controlling benthos community structures (Long & Lewis 1987, Grebmeier

Meddelelser om Grønland, Bioscience 37 · 1993

et al. 1989). In polar latitudes, the ice cover during winter can have very drastic effects on shallow-water benthos (Petersen 1977, Reimnitz & Barnes 1975).

For the Disko Fjord, unfortunately, little information is available on the factors mentioned above. There is, hovever, some evidence that it is mainly a depth-correlated gradient of amount and pattern of food supply that shapes the benthos zonation; other factors appear to be of minor importance.

In the Disko Fjord the primary production is very low $(32 \text{ gCm}^{-2}\text{y}^{-1})$ and in most years there is no vernal plankton bloom, only a short bloom during summer (Andersen 1981b). Until the end of August phytoplankton net production is confined to the upper 5 m because of the strong turbidity of the surface layer. Later the euphotic zone reaches a depth of 20 m (Andersen 1981b). The food supply of the benthos originating from pelagic primary production is therefore rather low. Near the shore benthic primary production and the input of terrestrial detritus are additional sources of organic matter. Abundances and biomasses in the zones SHALLOW and TRANS are significantly higher than at deeper stations. Large bivalves with high biomasses only occur in the upper littoral but are completely lacking in the deeper parts of the fjord.

The significance of sediment parameters for the distribution, composition and abundance of the benthic fauna has been shown by many surveys (e.g. Thorson 1957, Sanders 1960, Lie & Kelly 1970, Bilyard & Carey 1979). In the Disko Fjord, however, the benthos zonation is probably not primarily due to bottom heterogeneity. According to the rough substrate classification, soft-bottom sediments occurred at all but one station in Disko Fjord, in other words the between-station variation in sediment composition is rather low. Gravel and pebbles occurred only at one station near a river mouth.

A within-fjord heterogeneity of temperature and salinity may partly explain certain aspects of the benthic zonation pattern. During summer a pronounced pycnocline develops at a depth of approximately 5 m because of warming due to solar radiation and dilution due to meltwater inflow (Andersen 1981a). Temperatures of the thin surface layer can rise to about 10°C and more, and salinities can drop to 15-20 ppt. Within the thermocline and halocline water temperatures drop quickly to less than 1°C, and salinities rise to 33 ppt. Beneath the surface layer the water column is nearly homogenous. The distinct seasonal variation in temperatures and salinities in surface waters as well as ice effects during winter may be responsible for the significantly fewer species numbers in zone SHALLOW. Relatively few adapted species may be able to cope with these conditions. However, ice scour does not completely prevent benthic life in the upper littoral, as high biomasses of slow-growing, long-aged bivalves in this zone indicate. The ice foot may, on the contrary, have a protective effect for the organisms dwelling near the shoreline (Petersen 1977).

Unlike many other fjords in West Greenland the Disko Fjord lacks a threshold sill hindering the inflow of relatively warm Atlantic bottom water. The temperatures of fjord bottom water are therefore above 0°C even during winter (Andersen 1981a). From the few existing echo soundings there is evidence, however, that a sill exists in the eastern part of the fjord near Qivittut (Petersen 1964) causing bottom water temperatures to remain permanently below 0°C in this part of the fjord, which corresponds to the zone QIVITTUT. In addition to the temperature anomaly the conditions in this zone are mainly shaped by aestival river runoffs causing high inflow rates of freshwater and terrigenous particles, high water turbidity and high sedimentation rates.

Trophic structure

The benthic species were very roughly classified into three feeding types: deposit feeders, suspension feeders, and predators. The group of deposit feeders, which was the most important one in the grab samples from the Disko Fjord both with regard to species and abundance percentages actually includes species with rather different feeding modes. It includes, for instance, unselective deposit feeders like the polychaete Capitella capitata and selective deposit feeders like Polydora ssp. In the latter case even subgroups called "suckers", "fumblers" or "pipetters" can be distinguished (Hempel 1957, Ott 1988). Deposit feeders rely on organic material which has accumulated on the sea bottom, i.e. the sea floor itself serves as a food store for the deposit feeders (Thayer 1979, Petersen 1978). Sedimentation and accumulation of particulate matter is promoted by low bottom current velocities which typically occur at sheltered, normally deep locations. This may be an explanation of the particularly great predominance of deposit feeders in the zones DEEP and QIVITTUT.

Suspension feeders showed significantly lower percentages than deposit feeders in the samples from the Disko Fjord, both with regard to species numbers and abundances. They reached their proportionally greatest importance in zone SHALLOW where each of the five character species is either an obligatory (*Euchone analis, Mya pseudoarenaria, Owenia fusiformis*) or facultative suspension feeder (*Pygospio elegans, Polydora caulleryi*).

Organisms of this type feed on the organic particulate matter which drifts in the near-bottom water layer after being imported to the benthal by sedimentation processes and/or lateral advection from the locations of production (pelagic realm, littoral-benthic habitats, terrestrial ecosystems). Generally, they cannot use the food source of the deposit feeders, the organic material which has accumulated in or on the sea floor after its final deposition. Suspension feeders are therefore particularly dependent on the amount and temporal variation of the food import to the benthic system, i.e. on the conditions influencing the production of organic matter and the processes of sedimentation and/or resuspension.

The degradation of organic matter is generally less advanced for drifting particles than for finally deposited material, i.e. the nutritive quality of the food of suspension feeders is generally higher than that of deposit feeders. The suspension of particulate matter in water requires certain minimum bottom current velocities. Especially favourable conditions for suspension feeders are therefore generally found at exposed and shallow sites which are not too far apart from the locations of primary production and where current velocities are normally sufficiently high (Petersen 1978).

Pelagic primary production is known to be rather lowapproximately 30 gCm⁻²y⁻¹ in the Disko Fjord (Andersen 1981b). The organic matter produced may to a great extent circulate within the pelagic system and, thus very little if any of it, may be exported to benthic systems. Most of the food for the benthic organisms probably comes from littoral sources and is preferably partitioned to the shallow water habitats. There, tidal currents and waves favour a (re)suspension of particulate material on which suspension feeders then can feed. On the other hand, very high sedimentation or resuspension rates may have a negative influence on suspension feeders because their filtering apparatus may be clogged (Carey & Ruff 1977). This may be the case in zone QIVITTUT where a lot of material especially of terrigenic origin - is imported by the freshwater inflow, causing a very high water turbitity. At shallow sites too, the benthic fauna is characterized by the deposit-feeding bivalve Nucula bellotii.

To the predators found in the grab samples from the Disko Fjord belong species of limited mobility like the snail *Natica clausa* which feeds on sessile or hemi-sessile bivalves, but there were also errant polychaetes like *Gattyana ssp.*, *Harmothoë spp.* or *Anaitides ssp.* which feed on mobile prey. The species percentages of predators are relatively high, perhaps indicating a high degree of specialization in a particular kind of prey and/or the lack of a food limitation for predators. The low abundances and biomasses of predators may be interpreted as an indication of low predation pressure in the benthos, a phenomenon which Thorson (1957) regarded as characteristic of arctic regions. According to Ellis (1960) the low abundances of predators are primarily caused by the low infaunal production in arctic waters.

Early life ecology

According to Thorson (1936, 1950)) the reproduction of arctic as well as deep-sea species is generally characterized by features like direct development, brood care or a relatively short, lecithotrophous larval stage. On the contrary, many species in warmer waters propagate by means of planktotrophous larvae. Mileikowski (1971) introduced the term "Thorson's rule" for the obvious tendency for species with planktotrophous larvae to decrease with increasing depth and latitude.

Ockelmann (1958) reported that only 15% of the bivalve species of East Greenland propagate by means of planktotrophous larvae. Piepenburg (1988) found that only 11% of the macrobenthic species in the western Fram Strait belong to this reproduction type. Compared to these data, in the Disko Fjord the species percentage of bottom species with planktotrophous larvae is quite high (about 40%). But this might be an overestimation. The classification of the species into reproduction types was carried out according to information taken from the literature (e.g. Hartmann-Schröder 1971, Pettibone 1963). This information is most often based on studies of populations in boreal areas and may not always apply to populations of the same species in arctic waters. It is known that polychaete species with a wide geographical distribution in particular can be very variable in their reproduction (Wesenberg-Lund 1950). For instance, there is evidence that the populations of the polychaete species Pholoe minuta, Eteone longa and Capitella capitata in the Disko Bugt differ in their reproduction ecology from those in boreal waters (Curtis 1977). This may also be true of other species in the Disko Fjord, and this implies that the percentage of the species with a non-planktotrophous reproduction may be greater than has been estimated in the present study.

In arctic regions species with planktotrophous larvae are generally in the minority with regard to species numbers, but quite often these very species dominate the benthic fauna with regard to abundance and/or biomass, as was found e.g. by Curtis (1977) and Petersen (1978) at littoral sites near Disko Island and by Piepenburg (1988) in the western Fram Strait. This pattern was not observed in the Disko Fjord, where species without planktotrophous larvae accounted for the highest abundance percentages in all zones (62% - 86%). The predominance of species with planktotrophous larvae in certain arctic areas may be attributed to a high pelagic production- at least temporarily and locally caused by favourable hydrographic conditions (e.g. polynyas, gyres etc.) and at least occasionally leads to high survival rates and subsequently to a high settlement success of meroplanktonic larvae. The special conditions assumed to promote pelagic production may be lacking in the Disko Fjord, where no pronounced spring bloom was observed by Andersen (1981b).

The preconditions for the stability of any population in a given arctic area are that a sufficiently high proportion of the offspring recruits to it each year and that any developmental stage (egg, larvae, adultus) is able to overwinter recurrently. In the waters near Disko Island Curtis (1977) found larvae in the tubes of the polychaetes *Capitella capitata, Euchone analis* and *Polydora*

Meddelelser om Grønland, Bioscience 37 · 1993

caulleryi. Brood care adaptation increases the chance of survival of the individual larvae considerably and causes a retention of the offspring in the area. *E. analis* and *P. caulleryi* spawn in autumn, and their lecithotrophous larvae overwinter on or just above the sea floor (Curtis 1977).

In accordance with the results of Curtis (1977) and Petersen (1978) several of the benthic species in the shallow habitats of the Disko Fjord, both polychaetes (e.g. *Terebellides stroemi, Amphitrite cirrata, Polydora spp., Euchone analis*) and bivalves (e.g. *Serripes groenlandica, Hiatella byssifera*), occurred with two or more size classes, indicating that the populations consisted of various cohorts. There is thus evidence that these species are able to overwinter as adults, even at littoral sites where there may be freezing, at least temporarily, during winter.

Acknowledgements

We are grateful to G. Hempel (Kiel) for permission to use the facilities of the Institut für Polarökologie at Kiel and for his unobtrusive, but firm guidance. Special thanks to G. H. Petersen (Copenhagen) for giving us the opportunity to do the field work in Greenland and for his support and assistance with this study and to Ole Humlum for the bathymetric map of Disko Fjord. We also thank Stefan Nehring and Rainer Goersch (Kiel) for their help in taking the samples in the Disko Fjord, and Dr. Kirkegaard (Copenhagen) for the identification of some rare polychaete species. This paper is based on the master's thesis of M. K. Schmid (Institut für Polarökologie, Universität Kiel).

References

- Andersen, O. G. N. 1981a. The annual cycle of temperature, salinity, currents and water masses in Disko Bugt and adjacent waters, West Greenland. – Meddr Grønland, Biosci. 5: 1–33.
- 1981b. The annual cycle of phytoplankton primary production and hydrography in the Disko Bugt area, West Greenland. – Meddr Grønland, Biosci. 6: 1–65.
- Becker, K., Schmid, M., Schulz, R. & Witte, U. 1988. Ökologie des Wattgebiets von Nipisat. – In: Petersen, G.H. (ed.). Bericht über die Grönlandexkursion des Instituts für Polarökologie vom 2.–25. August 1987: 39–90. Universität Kiel, Kiel.
- Bernard, F. R. 1979. Bivalve mollusks of the Western Beaufort Sea. – Contr. Sci. Natur. Hist. Mus. Los Angeles County 313: 1–80.
- Bertelsen, E. 1937. Contributions to the animal ecology of the fjords of Angmagssalik and Kangerdlugssuaq in East Greenland. – Meddr Grønland 108 (3): 1–58.
- Bilyard, G. R. & Carey, A. G. 1979. Distribution of Western Beaufort Sea Polychaetous Annelids. – Mar. Biol. 54: 329– 339.

- Bilyard, R. W. & Carey, A. G. 1980. Zoogeography of Beaufort Sea Polychaeta (Annelida). – Sarsia 65: 19–26.
- Blake, J. A. 1971. Revision of the genus *Polydora* from the East Coast of North America (Polychaeta: Spionidae). Smith. Contr. Zool. 75.
- Bray, J. R. & Curtis, J. T. 1957. An ordination of the upland forest of Southern Wisconsin. - Ecol. Monogr. 27: 225-349.
- Carey, A. G. & Ruff, R. E. 1977. Ecological studies of the benthos in the Western Beaufort Sea with special reference to bivalve molluscs. – In: Dunbar, M. J. (ed.). Polar Oceans: 505–530. Arctic Institute of North America, Calgary.
- Clarke, A. & Crame, J. A. 1989. The origin of the Southern Ocean marine fauna. – In: Crame, J.A. (ed.). Origins and evolution of the Antarctic Biota: 253–268. Geol. Soc. Spec. Publ.
- Clifford, H. T. & Stephenson, W. 1975. An introduction to numerical classification. – Academic Press, New York: 229 pp.
- Curtis, M. A. 1977. Life cycles and population dynamics of marine benthic polychaetes from the Disko Bay area of West Greenland. – Ophelia 16: 9–58.
- 1979. A list of benthic polychaetes from Godhavn, West Greenland, with remarks on new records for Greenland. – Astarte 12: 1–3.
- Ditlevsen, H. J. 1914. Conspectus Fauna Groenlandicae: Polychaete Annelider. – Meddr Grønland 23 (7): 659–743.
- 1937. The Godthaab Expedition 1928: Polychaeta. Meddr Grønland 80 (4): 1–64.
- Dunbar, M. J. 1968. Ecological Development in Polar Regions: A Study in Evolution. – Prentice-Hall, Englewood Cliffs (N. J.): 119 pp.
- D'Yakonov, A. M. 1954. Ophiurids of the USSR Seas. In: Pavlovskii, E. N. (ed.). Keys to the Fauna of the USSR: 1–123. Israel Program for Scientific Translations, Jerusalem.
- Ekman, S. 1953. Žoogeography of the Sea. Sidgwick & Jackson, London: 417 pp.
- Eleftheriou, A. & Holme, N. A. 1984. Macrofauna techniques. – In: Holme, N. A. & McIntire, A. D. (eds.). Methods for the study of marine benthos: 140–216. Blackwell Scientific Publications, Oxford.
- Ellis, D. V. 1960. Marine infaunal benthos in arctic North America. – Arctic Institute of North America, Tech. Pap. 5: 1–53.
- Fabricius, O. 1780. Fauna Groenlandica. Rothe IG, Copenhagen and Leipzig: 452 pp.
- Fauchald, K. 1977. The polychaete worms: Definitions and keys to the orders, families and genera. – National History Museum of Los Angeles County, Science Series 28: 190 pp.
- & Jumars, P. A. 1979. The diet of worms: a study of polychaete feeding guilds. – Oceanogr. Mar. Biol. Ann. Rev. 17: 193–284.
- Fauvel, P. 1923. Faune de France: Polychètes errantes. Lechevalier, Paris: 488 pp.
- 1927. Faune de France: Polychètes sedentaires. Lechevalier, Paris: 494 pp.
- Field, J. G., Clarke, K. R. & Warwick, R. M. 1982. A practical strategy for analysing multispecies distribution patterns. – Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 8: 37–52.
 Gade, H. G. 1986. Features of fjord and ocean interaction. –
- Gade, H. G. 1986. Features of fjord and ocean interaction. In: Hurdle, B.G. (ed.). The Nordic Seas: 183–188. Springer, Berlin.
- Gaevskaja, N. S. 1948. Bestimmungsbuch der Fauna und Flora der nördlichen Meere der UdSSR. – Moskau: 739 pp.
- Grainger, E. H. 1966. Sea stars (Echinodermata: Asteroidea) of arctic North America. – Bull. Fish. Res. Bd. Can. 152: 1–70.
- Gray, J. S. 1984. Ökologie mariner Sedimente. Springer, Berlin: 193 pp.
- Grebmeier, J. M., Feder, H. M. & McRoy, C. P. 1989. Pelagic-benthic coupling on the shelf of the northern Bering and Chukchi Seas. II. Benthic community structure. – Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 51: 253–268.

- Hartmann-Schröder, G. 1971. Annelida, Borstenwürmer, Polychaeta. – Tierwelt Deutschlands 58: 1–560.
- Heip, C. 1974. A new index measuring evenness. J. mar. biol. Ass. U.K. 54: 555–557.
- Hempel, C. 1957. Zur Ökologie einiger Spioniden (Polychaeta sedentaria) der deutschen Küsten. – Kieler Meeresforschung 13: 275–288.
- Holthe, T. 1978. The zoogeography of the Terebellomorpha (Polychaeta) of the northern European waters. Sarsia 63: 191–198.
- 1986. Marine Invertebrates of Scandinavia 7: Polychaeta Terebellomorpha. – Norwegian University Press, Oslo: 194 pp.
- Jablonski, D. & Lutz, R. A. 1983. Larval ecology of marine benthic invertebrates: Paleontological implications. – Biol. Rev. 58: 21–89.
- Knox, G. A. & Lowry, J. K. 1977. A comparison between the benthos of the Southern Ocean and the North Polar Ocean with special reference to the Amphipoda and the Polychaeta. – In: Dunbar, M.J. (ed.). Polar Oceans: 423–462. Arctic Institute of North America, Calgary.
- Kruskal, J. B. 1977. Multidimensional scaling and other methods for discovering structure. – In: Enslein, Ralston, Wilf (eds.): Statistical methods for digital computers. Wiley, New York.
- Kruskal, W. H. & Wallis, W. A. 1952. Use of ranks in onecriterion analysis of variance. – J. Amer. Statist. Assoc. 47: 583–621.
- Lemche, H. 1941. The Zoology of East Greenland: Gastropoda Opisthobranchiata. – Meddr Grønland 121 (7), 50 pp.
- Lie, U. & Kelly, J. C. 1970. Benthic infauna communities of the coast of Washington and in Puget Sound: Identification and distribution of the communities. – J. Fish. Res. Bd. Canada 27: 621–651.
- Long, B. & Lewis, J. B. 1987. Distribution and community structure of the benthic fauna of the north shore of the Gulf of St. Lawrence described by numerical methods of classification and ordination. – Mar. Biol. 95: 93–111.
- Lubinsky, J. 1980. Marine Bivalve Molluscs of the Canadian Central and Eastern Arctic: Faunal Composition and Zoogeography. – Can. Bull. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 27: 1–111.
- MacPherson, E. 1971. The marine molluscs of Arctic Canada. - Nation. Mus. Nat. Sci., Publ. Biol. Oceanography 3: 1– 149.
- Mann, H. B. & Whitney, D. R. 1947. On a test of whether one or two random variables is stochastically larger than the other. – Ann. Math. Statist. 18: 50–60.
- McCloskey, L. R. 1970. The dynamics of the community associated with a marine scleratinian coral. – Int. Revue ges. Hydrobiol. 55: 13–81.
- Menzies, R. J., George, R. Y. & Rowe, G. T. 1973. Abyssal environment and ecology of the world oceans. – John Wiley and Sons, New York: 488 pp.
- Mileikovsky, S. A. 1971. Types of larval development in marine bottom invertebrates, their distribution and ecological significance: a re-evaluation. – Mar. Biol. 10: 193–213.
- Mills, E. L. 1969. The community concept in marine zoology, with comments on continua and instability in some marine communities: a review. – J. Fish. Res. Bd. Can. 32: 1415– 1428.
- Mortensen, T. H. 1927. Handbook of the Echinoderms of the British Isles. - Oxford University Press, Edinburgh: 461 pp.
- Ockelmann, W. K. 1958. The Zoology of East Greenland: Marine Lamellibranchiata. – Meddr Grønland 122 (4): 256 pp.
- Ott, J. 1988. Meereskunde. Ulmer, Stuttgart: 386 pp.
- Petersen, C. G. J. 1913. Valuation of the Sea II. Rep. Danish Biol. Station.
- Petersen, G. H. 1964. The hydrography, primary production, bathymetry, and "Tagsâq" of Disko Bugt, West Greenland. – Meddr Grønland 159 (10): 45 pp.
- 1977. Biological effects of sea-ice and icebergs in Greenland.

- In: Dunbar, M. J. (ed.). Polar Oceans: 319-329. Arctic Institute of North America, Calgary.

- 1978. Life cycles and population dynamics of marine benthic bivalves from the Disko Bugt area of West Greenland. -Ophelia 17: 95-120.
- 1988. Bericht über die Grönlandexkursion des Instituts für Polarökologie vom 2.-25. August 1987. - Universität Kiel 245 pp.
- 1989. Benthos, an important compartment in northern aquatic ecosystems. - In: Rey, L. & Alexander, V. (eds.). Proceedings of the sixth conference of the Comité Arctique International: 161-176. Brill, Leiden.
- Pettibone, M. H. 1954. Marine polychaete worms from Point Barrow, Alaska, with additional records from the North Atlantic and North Pacific. - Proc. U.S. Nat. Mus. 103: 203-356.
- 1956. Marine polychaete worms from Labrador. Proc. U.S. Nat. Mus. 105: 531-584.
- 1963. Marine Polychaete Worms of the New England Region. 1. Aphroditidae through Trochochaetidae. - Bull. U.S. Nat. Mus. 227: 1-356.
- Piepenburg, D. 1988. Zur Zusammensetzung der Bodenfauna in der westlichen Fram-Straße. - Ber. Polarforschung 52: 1 - 118
- Rainer, S. F. 1984. Nephtys pente sp. nov. (Polychaeta: Nephtyidae) and a key to Nephtys from Northern Europe. - J. mar. biol. Ass. U.K. 64: 899-907.
- Ramberg, J. P. & Schram, T. A. 1983. A systematic review of the Oslofjord species of *Polydora* BOSC and *Pseudopoly*dora CZERNIAVSKY, with some new biological ecological data (Polychaeta: Spionidae). - Sarsia 68: 233-247. Reimnitz, E. & Barnes, P. W. 1975. Sea ice as a geologic agent
- on the Beaufort Sea shelf of Alaska. In: Reed, J. C. & Sater, J. E. (eds.): Proc. Sympos. Beaufort Sea coast and Shelf. Res: 301-354. Arctic Inst. N. America, Calgary.
- Reish, D. J. 1965. Benthic polychaetous annelids from Bering, Chukchi and Beaufort Seas. - Proc. Unit. Stat. Nat. Mus. 117: 131-157.
- Romesburg, C. H. 1984. Cluster Analysis for researchers. -Wadsworth, Belmont, 334 pp.
- Sakshaug, E. & Holm-Hansen, O. 1984. Factors governing pelagic production in polar oceans. - In: Holm-Hansen, O. Bolis, L. & Gilles, R. (eds.). Marine phytoplankton and productivity. Springer, Berlin.
- Salzwedel, H., Rachor, E. & Gerdes, D. 1985. Benthic Macrofauna Communities in the German Bight. - Veröff. Inst. Meeresforsch. Bremerh. 20: 199-267.
- Sanders, H. L. 1960. Benthic studies in Buzzards Bay. III. The structure of the soft-bottom community. - Limnol. Oceanogr. 5: 138-153.
- Schiøtte, T. 1989. Marine Mollusca from Jørgen Brønlund Fjord, North Greenland, including the description of Dia-

phana vedelsbyae n. sp. - Meddr Grønland, Biosci. 28: 24 pp.

- Shannon, C. E. & Weaver, W. 1963. The mathematical theory of communication. - Univ. of Illinois Press, Urbana: 125 pp.
- Spärck, R. 1933. Contributions to the animal ecology of the Franz Joseph Fjord and adjacent East Greenland waters: I-II. - Meddr Grønland 100 (1): 38 pp.
- Stoker, S. W. 1981. Benthic invertebrate macrofauna of the eastern Bering/Chukchi continental shelf. - In: Hood, D. W. & Calder, J. A. (eds.). The eastern Bering Sea Shelf: Oceanography and resources, Vol. 2: 1069-1090. Univ. Wash. Press, Seattle.
- Thayer, C. W. 1979. Biological bulldozers and the evolution of marine communities. - Science 203: 458-461.
- Thomsen, H. A. 1982. Planktonic choanoflagellates from Disko Bugt, West Greenland, with a survey of the marine nanoplankton of the area. Meddr Grønland, Biosci. 8: 36 pp.
- Thorson, G. 1933. Investigations on shallow water animal communities in the Franz Joseph Fjord (East Greenland). Meddr Grønland 100(2): 70 pp.
- 1934. Contributions to the animal ecology of the Scoresby Sound fjord complex (East Greenland). - Meddr Grønland 100(3): 69 pp. - 1936. The larval development, growth and metabolism of
- Arctic marine bottom invertebrates compared with those of other seas. - Meddr Grønland 100(6): 115 pp.
- 1944. The Zoology of East Greenland: Marine Gastropoda Prosobranchiata. - Meddr Grønland 121 (13): 181 pp.
- 1950. Reproductive and larval ecology of marine bottom invertebrates. - Biol. Rev. 25: 1-45.
- 1951. The Godthaab Expedition 1928: Scaphopoda, Placophora, Solenogastres, Gastropoda Prosobranchiata, Lamellibranchiata. - Meddr Grønland 81 (2): 117 pp.
- 1957. Bottom Communities (Sublittoral or Shallow Shelf). In: Hedgpeth, J. W. (ed.). Treatise on marine ecology and paleoecology, Vol. 1. Ecology: 461-534. Mem. Geological Society of America, New York.
- Vibe, C. 1939. Preliminary investigations on shallow water animal communities in the Upernavik and Thule districts (Northwest Greenland). - The Danish Ingolf Expedition.
- Wesenberg-Lund, E. 1950. The polychaeta of West Greenland. - Meddr Grønland 151 (2): 171 pp.
- 1953. The zoology of East Greenland. Meddr Grønland
- 122 (3): 169 pp. Zenkevitch, L. 1963. Biology of the Seas of the U.S.S.R. -George Allen & Unwin, London: 995 pp.
- Ziegelmeier, E. 1957. Die Muscheln (Bivalvia) der deutschen Meeresgebiete. - Helgol. wiss. Meeresunters. 6: 59 pp.
- 1966. Die Schnecken (Gastropoda Prosobranchia) der deutschen Meeresgebiete und brackigen Küstengewässer. - Helgol. wiss. Meeresunters. 13: 66 pp.

Instructions to authors

Two copies of the manuscript, each complete with illustrations, tables, captions, etc. should be sent to the Secretary, Kommissionen for videnskabelige Undersøgelser i Grønland. Manuscripts will be forwarded to referees for evaluation. Authors will be notified as quickly as possible about acceptance, rejection, or desired alterations. The final decision on these matters rests with the editor.

Manuscripts corresponding to less than 16 printed pages (of 6100 type units) including illustrations are not accepted, unless they are part of a special theme issue. Manuscripts that are long in relation to their content will not be accepted without abridgement.

Manuscript

Language. – Manuscripts should be in English (preferred language), French, or German. Authors who are not writing in their native language must have the language of their manuscript corrected before submission.

Place names. – All Greenland place names used in the text and in illustrations must be names authorised by The Greenlandic Language Committee. Authors are advised to submit sketch-maps with all required names to the Secretary for checking before the manuscript is submitted. Names of Greenland localities outside the area with which the paper is concerned should be accompanied by co-ordinates (longitude and latitude).

Title. – Titles should be as short as possible, with emphasis on words useful for indexing and information retrieval.

Abstract. – An abstract in English must accompany all papers. It should be short (no longer than 250 words), factual, and stress new information and conclusions.

Typescript. – Typescripts must be clean and free of handwritten corrections. Use double spacing throughout, and leave a 4 cm wide margin on the left-hand side. Avoid as far as possible dividing words at the right-hand end of a line. Consult a recent issue for general lay-out.

Page 1 should contain 1) title, 2) name(s) of author(s), 3) abstract, 4) key words (max. 10), 5) author's full postal address(es). Manuscripts should be accompanied by a table of contents, typed on separate sheet(s).

Underlining should only be used in generic and species names. The use of italics in other connections can be indicated by a wavy line in pencil under the appropriate words.

Use at most three grades of headings, but do not underline. The grade of heading can be indicated in soft pencil in the left hand margin of one copy of the typescript. Avoid long headings.

Floppy disc. – It may be helpful in the printing procedure if, in addition to the hard copies, the manuscript is also submitted on a DOS-formatted floppy disc. Howe ``, editing will be made on the hard copy, and the text file on the disc must be identical to the final version of the manuscript.

References. – References to figures and tables in the text should have the form: Fig. 1, Figs 2–4, Table 3. Bibliographic references in the text are given thus: Shergold (1975: 16) ... (Jago & Daily 1974b).

In the list of references the following style is used:

- Boucot, A. J. 1975. Evolution and extinction rate controls. - Elsevier, Amsterdam: 427 pp.
- Sweet, W. C. & Bergström, S. M. 1976. Conodont biostratigraphy of the Middle and Upper Ordovician of the United States midcontinent. – In: Bassett, M. G. (ed.). The Ordovician System: Proceedings of a Palaeontological Association symposium, Birmingham, September 1974: 121–151. University of Wales Press.
- Tarling, D. H. 1967. The palaeomagnetic properties of some Tertiary lavas from East Greenland. – Earth and Planetary Science Letters 3: 81–88.

Meddelelser om Grønland, Bioscience (Geoscience, Man & Society) should be abbreviated thus: Meddr Grønland, Biosci. (Geosci., Man & Soc.).

Illustrations

General. – Submit two copies of all diagrams, maps, photographs, etc., all marked with number and author's name. Normally all illustrations will be placed in the text.

All figures (including line drawings) must be submitted as glossy photographic prints suitable for direct reproduction, and preferably have the dimensions of the final figure. Do not submit original artwork. Where appropriate the scale should be indicated on the illustration or in the caption.

The size of the smallest letters in illustrations should not be less than 1.3 mm. Intricate tables are often more easily reproduced as text figures than by type-setting; when lettering such tables use "Letraset" or a typewriter with carbon ribbon.

Colour plates may be included at the author's expense, but the editor must be consulted before such illustrations are submitted.

Size. – The width of figures must be that of a column (76.5 mm), $1\frac{1}{2}$ columns (117 mm), or a page (157 mm). The maximum height of a figure (including caption) is 217 mm. Horizontal figures are preferred. If at all possible, fold-out figures and tables should be avoided.

Caption. – Captions to figures must be typed on a separate sheet and submitted, like everything else, in duplicate.

Proofs

Authors receive two page proofs. Prompt return to the editor is requested. Only typographic errors should be corrected in proof; the cost of making alterations to the text and figures at this stage will be charged to the author(s).

Twenty-five copies of the publication are supplied free, fifty if there are two or more authors. Additional copies can be supplied at 55% of the retail price. Manuscripts (including illustrations) are not returned to the author after printing unless specifically requested.

Copyright

Copyright in all papers published by Kommissionen for videnskabelige Undersøgelser i Grønland is vested in the Commission. Those who ask for permission to reproduce material from the Commission's publications are, however, informed that the author's permission must also be obtained if he is still alive.

Meddelelser om Grønland

Bioscience Geoscience Man & Society Published by The Commission for Scientific Research in Greenland